EDITORIAL                                      No. 89         September & October 2010
A previous advertiser was telling me recently he felt it was not right to include in this Magazine advertisements from companies and businesses outside of the parish. I can almost see his point of view, especially if there are Willand residents who are on my waiting list. Advertisers contribute over 80% of our annual printing costs and in my view it would be unwise to ‘shut the door’ on outsiders completely. Perhaps those living in the parish should take preference over any others? Would it encourage more local businesses to advertise if that were the case? I’d welcome any positive suggestions, please. 
And whilst I’m on the subject, I’ve seen a number of different parish magazines/newsletters recently and it made me think we were being ‘left behind’ in quality/content/pictures, etc. Any ideas at all to improve ours would be very much appreciated, either by email, letter or ‘phone, please. 
MID DEVON YOUNG CARERS………

are currently recruiting Volunteer Mentors for Young People locally, who are helping to care for a family member. There is a one day induction training and additional optional training at no cost. All expenses are reimbursed. If you could spare some time to spend with a Young Carer on an activity and give them support and a chance to have some ‘time out’ to have fun and talk, please contact: Lara Pope – Mentoring Project Worker – 07773 446928,                                                                  info@unite.org.uk    and www.kidswhocare.org.uk

WILLAND SINGERS

On behalf of the Devon Air Ambulance and to everyone who came to the Willand Singers Coffee Concert at Mary Tancock’s home at the beginning of July, THANK YOU.  A magnificent £438 went to this wonderful cause. They were thrilled … and we had a great time raising it. Everything went so well…many people helped to make it such a success but principally, without Mary’s generosity in giving us the use of her garden and home, it couldn’t have happened .She even arranged perfect weather for sitting and chatting in her beautiful garden .Amazing!
Just a reminder, that the Willand Singers begin rehearsing again on September 7th at 11 am in the Church Hall. Looking forward to seeing you all then.

                                                                                       Julie De’Ath Lancaster
LETTER TO THE ED.

Dear Brian – I collect used draw tickets at Folk Dances and Coffee Mornings, for charity. My friend, who I pass them on to, has had a stroke and can no longer take them. Can you ask if anyone in the village collects them or can tell me where I can send them, please?                          Christine Chapman 33906
CULM VALLEY MODEL RAILWAY SHOW 
Saturday, 25th September at Willand Village Hall is the date and venue to remember for the Culm Valley MRC’s 2nd model railway show.  It’s open from 10.00am until 4.30pm and the cost is £3.50 for adults and only £1.50 for children. There is of course free parking and wheelchair access to most of the hall. We have 16 layouts lined up for this year, although this may yet increase.  They are all different from last year, except for the Hornby 3 rail, which has been requested back by popular demand. (A lot of reminiscing of childhood train sets from the 1940’s and ‘50’s I think!) 

We have layouts for the serious modeller through to layouts designed for children to use their brains on, trying to solve how to get wagons from one line to another in a set order. We even have a layout built in an old TV set.  Exhibitors are coming from as far away as High Wycombe. Willand is certainly getting on the model rail map.  Last years show was a great family event and we are hoping that this year’s will be even better with an extra 5 layouts.

As usual there will be refreshments available with hot dogs, pasties, sandwiches etc. as well as tea, coffee and cold drinks.  There is a large trade stand for those looking for bargains and a smaller stand specialising in limited edition private owner wagons which used to work around this area.  We hope to see you there.

For further information about the show or the club visit our webpage www.cvmrc.co.uk or phone Peter Fosberry on 01884 821811.
COMPUTER SECURITY 
This item in the previous issue was prompted by an article sent to me (by a Devon County Council employee) for publication in our Mag. Not so much the article, but the way it arrived. The ‘author’ had logged on to the Council’s Community Directory on its’ website, identified every email address associated with parish magazines, newsletters and publications of a similar nature, attached his article to them and pressed the ‘send’ button. Consequently, every person who received his email was also aware of every other email address to which it had been sent – all ninety four of them. Devon County Council seems unconcerned.
Lists of such addresses are sold to unscrupulous people, which frequently results in ‘spam’ of one sort or another and I’m sure viruses are transmitted in similar fashion. Having been ‘given’ all those addresses, I sent the security article to all those ‘editors’ and many of them have written back to say they have also been plagued by the same problem and would like to include it in their publications.                                                                                            
THE GABLES.

Back in March of this year, in the Properties for Sale pull-out section of the Culm Valley Gazette, there appeared a small advert, submitted by the NPS Group(?). It was a For Sale, by Tender/Conditional offer notice for the Former Care Home, The Gables, Willand. Many people in Willand were already aware that the owners, Devon County Council, no longer had a need for the building, which they purchased for £5000 in 1950. Around 2002, after a spending review, they decided to transfer the day-to-day management of The Gables to Social Services. A year later, when the Hurrings decided to leave, it no longer continued to be utilised as a Children’s Home. Social Services have struggled ever since to use the building to its full potential, as anyone who has read the fascinating story of the house’s history in The Book of Willand will already know.
The Parish Council were assured they would be fully informed of any decision taken with regard to The Gables, so it was with considerable anger that many people read that advertisement. There were the usual apologies – it wasn’t meant to be advertised until May, etc., so I have tried to find out the latest situation – rumours and half truths otherwise abound. I wrote to the relevant department in D.C.C. asking for a detailed, up-to-date statement of the current situation and the following is what has been officially approved by the Devon County Council’s Press Office: The Gables, originally built as a private house in the 1890s, was bought by Devon County Council in 1951 and used as a children’s home for a number of years.  The property is now surplus to the Council’s requirements and was recently offered for sale, and is now subject to discussion with prospective purchasers. The County Council uses the proceeds from the sale of surplus properties to fund new projects and this money will be invested in services that support children and young people. 
They’re obviously under the impression we have the proverbial straw behind the ears, because we read that in the local papers about a year ago. Or perhaps they misunderstood my request? The REAL story, according to those Councillors elected by the residents to serve the parish (and my own investigations), is as follows:- A purchaser for the property has been found and it has been sold, subject to contract. They wish to demolish The Gables and build houses in the grounds. Mid Devon District Council have been asked if this would be permissible and their non-elected Officers have said YES.  However, this allegedly seems to have fallen foul of a current Governmental directive that such a building should be retained and used for Community purposes. The situation also appears to have been compromised by the Government statement on June 9th to reverse a previous decision by John Prescott, which allowed houses to be built in gardens. 
You might care to have a look at www.homebuilding.co.uk/planningpolicy amongst others on the subject, bearing in mind The Gables is a house with a garden. ‘Heritage and Community Assets’ is also something worth looking at via Google. Local interest groups, Parish Councils and residents are going to have a much greater say in planning consents in future. But Devon County Council is not likely to publicize that, are they?                                             Ed.
Sometimes, if you want to see a change for the better, you have to take things into your own hands. 

ST MARY’S CHURCH

There’s a lot happening at St Mary’s in the weeks to come. 26th Sept is Back to Church Sunday! Are you someone who used to come to church but somehow just got out of the habit and think perhaps it would be nice to come back?  Well, Sunday 26th Sept. is especially for you.  Services at 9.30am (Church Hall in Rectory Close) and 11am in St Mary’s. Harvest Festival Sunday 3rd October 10.15am in the Church.  Willand’s Got Talent is back! Saturday 9th October in the Village Hall and Remembrance Sunday Services on 14th November at 9.30am & 11am as usual, with a public act of Remembrance at the War Memorial in the churchyard at 11am.
I suspect by now the bush telegraph has reached you and you have heard that I shall be leaving the Parish in October. I begin a new job working for the Diocese of Exeter helping churches right across Devon, to discover their potential to grow and engage with God’s work for them in their communities. I shall also be serving as one of the ministers at Exeter Cathedral (certainly a contrast in size and style to St Mary’s!).
It is a daunting prospect and the decision to move on was not an easy one as I have been so very happy living and working among the people of Willand and the wider Culm Valley. But I do sense that God has called me to this new task.  I leave with so many happy memories, having met some inspiring people and been greatly privileged to share your stories. Willand will always have a special place in my heart and I do hope you will invite me back from time to time!
My last Sunday Service will be on October 17th at 10.15am and I have decided to have it in the Village Hall, rather than the church. This is not because I have an aversion to our lovely building (far from it) but because it is so small and I would love my last service to be one that everyone feels warmly welcome to come along to, our regulars, our ’occasionals’ and those who tend only to see me at Christmas and funerals! Please come along you are warmly welcome!

With love and prayers,                                                                      Rev Anna x
COMMUNITY COMPOSTING SCHEME. 
We are a local (non-governmental) scheme, run by volunteers.  We turn your garden waste into compost and we have been doing it successfully for over ten years.  Your green waste would have otherwise gone to a landfill site.  So, well done and thank you every one for using this facility.

We ask for a £1.00 donation for each bag of sieved compost from which we are able to make donations to the community and maintain the site.  We have previously donated monies to the Church Hall (refurbishment), Parish Council – (Christmas Lights installation), Village Hall (kitchen refurbishment), Youth Club (expansion), Willand Rovers (Youth football team).  

Recently, we had a visit by Willand School years’ three and four.  Several of our volunteers were on hand to show them how we sieve and bag the compost. We also had two allotment holders who gave a tour of the allotments and displayed vegetables they had grown. The visit was considered a great success, with nearly 60 children agreeing the importance of composting waste without sending it to landfill and the benefit of planting and growing vegetables, knowing them to be fresh. At the end of the visit we gave a donation towards their garden and living environmental area which included their - ‘Grow, Cook and Eat’ scheme.

With the Willand grower’s continued support for depositing proper waste, we hope to continue our service to the community. BUT!!!  WE make no apologies in repeating this - Please note we are not a tip! Do not dump any old rubbish at the site. We appeal to the minority, for the sake of the majority, DO NOT continue using this site in the way you have – if you do, and it is not used properly, then EVERYONE WILL LOSE IT !!!!    DEFINITELY !!!!!
WE ASK YOU ALL TO ASSIST IN STOPPING ANY “ILLEGAL” (fly) dumping, both at the site and in and around our village. Get as much detail as you can and telephone Mid Devon District Council (01884) 255255 or, if you have access to the internet, log onto: www.middevon.gov.uk  select letter ‘F’ and then “Fly Tipping” – and complete their form.  Other matters - questions you have asked and our answers:-

Q. What happens when inappropriate waste is brought into the site?

A. In the first instance, it becomes a health & safety problem, for both operative and volunteers. For example, metal, etc flying out of the shredder. Secondly it causes the shredder damage and therefore, a stop to the operation causing needless expense! 

Q. What sort of waste does the site accept?

A. Residents can bring grass cuttings, clippings and prunings from hedges, shrubs and soft plants and very small branches (up to. 2" diameter).  NO food, pots, clothes, wire/metal, cordyline/palm plants and bags of dog poo. These are examples of items we have had dumped. There are notices on the gate that display details.

Q. What happens to the waste on site?

A. Segregation, shredding, grass cuttings added to the shredded material, then sieving and bagging of compost.  The whole process from waste to compost takes about 6 months.

Q. How much does the shredder cost to hire in?
A. The cost varies but on average it costs about £100 a visit. But only because we assist  in the shredding operation with 5/6 vounteers – otherwise, the cost would be some 60% more. 

Q. How does the shredder work?

A. The green waste is placed onto the conveyor and fed into the drum where 45 rotating hammers pummel the waste into very small bits.  The shredded material is stored in the corner bay of the site where nature goes to work! 

Q. You also mentioned sieving the waste, how does that work?

A. A cylindrical metal sieve is turned by hand, and un-sieved compost is shovelled into it, which then falls through the sieve and onto the ground where it is shovelled it into bags.  Hey presto - bagged compost, carried out by 5/6 volunteers. This is always accompanied by laughs and a cuppa break.

Q. How often do you sieve waste on site?    A. About 12 times a year.
With the site increasingly being used by residents, additional volunteers would be very welcomed. If you can spare a couple of hours a week/month please call Tony Mander on 821174 or email to mail@tonymander.wanadoo.co.uk.        So come on down!!!                                                                     Tony Mander
There’s nothing like baking for the feel-good factor.

BRIDWELL  PARK  COUNTRY  FAIR  -   SUNDAY  5th  SEPTEMBER 
A truly affordable Great Family Fun Day Out in enchanting rural parkland.  By kind invitation of Lord and Lady Ivar Mountbatten of Bridwell House, Uffculme.  Entertaining main ring displays; many trade and craft stalls;  large entry of classic & vintage cars;  funfair rides;  welly wanging and egg catching contests;  lots to see and do;  live music;  selection of mobile caterers;  large tea tent; ice cream vendor;  licensed bar. Adult £4. Child £2 (under 5yrs free!) FREE Car Parking! Good signposting off the M5  from Junction 27, or use the B3181 from  M5 Junction 28 at Cullompton.  Open  10.00a.m - 6.00p.m.

FROM YOUR PARISH COUNCIL 
Since my last update, we have been concentrating on projects which have been going on too long in an attempt to complete them.  

The state of the road surface in Somerlea has been causing concern to the residents and there are plans to start the work at the end of this month.  

There have been problems of flooding and septic tank overflows in the Muxbeare Lane area and investigations are under way to identify and fix these problems.  This problem has been around for a number of years and we are determined that this should come to an end as quickly as possible.

The boundary walls of the Church and graveyard are causing some concern as some areas are beginning to lean and need repairing.  We have initiated a project to repair the most seriously affected area but as this is consecrated ground, we need approvals from the Diocese which is slowing the project down.

We have been given a grant by Devon County Council to carry out repairs to the children’s play area in the Parish field and possibly add some equipment. A project is now under way to make this happen by the end of the year. 

We are just about to kick off a new project to update the existing Parish Plan.  This important document which covers about five years is the plan on which we will base our decisions for the future.  It is therefore important to get this right and we need to consult with our residents (you) to find out what you think we should be doing.  Given the current financial climate, we can only set out our ambition for the village and then go looking for funding from different sources.  As this project gets under way, please support us by letting us know what you think and perhaps even taking part in the process.

Finally, we have had some changes in your Parish Council.  Claire Davey has stood down due to increasing home pressures.  We thank Claire for her service to the village and her common sense approach to getting things done.  We welcome Jenny Baker who has joined us and wish her every success as she seeks to serve the community.                                                            Ray Ursell
(There are still a number of vacancies on the Parish Council, so if you have positive ideas about any of these projects, you would be welcomed with open arms. Monthly meetings are held on the second Thursday of every month. Ed.)
If your heart’s in the right place and your feet 

are on the ground, you’re organised.
GIVING UP?
Last year, 4000 people in the county successfully stopped smoking after getting help from NHS Devon.  There are currently 15 weekly stop-smoking clinics in Exeter, east and mid Devon, run by advisors Josette Moore, Erika Treen and Denise Veen.  The clinics aim to help people stop smoking with support and advice from specialists and through a range of techniques including nicotine replacement therapy. NHS Devon’s free stop smoking service is available at most Devon towns. Contact the service on stopsmoking.devonpct@nhs.net or call 01884 836 024.

There’s a clinic on Monday’s, 4.00pm – 6.30pm in Willand Village Hall

Keep ideas airborne so they don’t have time to come down to earth.
THE FRIENDS OF COLDHARBOUR MILL
The Friends would like to thank all those of you who supported the August Bank Holiday Steam Up at the Mill.  The next Steam Up will be on Sunday 24nd October.

Sunday 5th September: the Friends will be providing their usual refreshments stall at the Bridwell Country Fair at Uffculme to raise funds for the Mill.  If you are able to help by donating cakes, scones & other eatables, please contact  Kathleen on 01884 840359. 

Our Autumn programme of social events begins on Thursday 30th September with our annual 'Friends At Home' evening in the Gill Box Restaurant at the Mill -  7 for 7.30 pm. This will be followed by 'Ukelele Crazy' – a musical entertainment by the George Formby Society  at  Uffculme Village Hall on Wednesday 20th  October at 7.30 pm (doors open 7pm).

Of interest to all textile craft addicts!

Weaving courses begin Thursday 23rd & Friday 24th September – for more information or to enrol -   phone Louise on 01460 259271 or 07527 248178. The knitting group meets on Mondays 2-4pm and the spinning group meets on Wednesdays 2-4pm – if interested just come along!

Saturday 2nd  & Sunday 3rd  October: Yarn & fibre sale at the Coldharbour Mill Shop – also featuring books, haberdashery, textile craft equipment and some textile machines. Thank you !                                                          Susan Wasfi
Broccoli is environmentally-correct cauliflower.
FREE BOWLS TASTER SESSIONS
Uffculme Bowling Club extends an open invitation to 11+ year olds and teenagers, during the 2010 Summer Holidays, to come along to the Bowling Club, off Highland Terrace, to try out the sport of Bowls.  There will be NO CHARGE for the introductory session, that usually lasts 2 hrs, and we hope you will enjoy the experience and would want to come again.   Nothing ventured, nothing gained!
Devon, has a long history of bowling success, starting with Francis Drake when he played on ‘The Hoe’ in Plymouth, until today, when Ian Bond, from Crediton recently became 2010 World Singles Champion.  If you and any of your friends would like to give Bowls a try, then please contact either: 
Alan or Margaret Ward on 01884 849270, or alanflying@btinternet.com   or Jenny Dyson on 01884 840953 or jennydyson7@btinternet.co  to make arrangements to come to the club for your taster session.  They are planned to take place each Tuesday and Thursday mornings during the school summer holidays.  A pair of flat shoes and enthusiasm is all that is required of you.  We have many sets of bowls for you to use.  Some of the club coaches, and other club members, would be only too happy to meet you, and get you started lawn bowling.                                                                                       John Munslow
1ST WILLAND BROWNIES IS EXPANDING… 

If you are, or know someone who is 7 – 10 years old, female and looking for something fun and exciting to do then look no further. 1st Willand Brownies is taking on new members from September 2010. Following our very successful campaign to recruit new helpers earlier in the year, we are now working on a fun-filled term of evenings to start in September.  For further information please contact Bridget Pearse on 01884 822970.
Sight-seeing and site seeing can be done at the same time.
WORLD SCOUT JAMBOREE 2011 – SWEDEN
The World Scout Jamboree is an international event which takes place every 4 years and brings together Scouts from all over the globe in shared activities to celebrate international Scouting and its mission. Being a participant at a World Scout Jamboree is a once in a lifetime opportunity and a life changing experience! Our scouts will join 30,000 fellow scouts from over 200 countries across the globe, take part in a range of amazing team-building adventures and experiences, and be challenged to think about global issues in a new light. They will experience numerous different cultures and lifestyles. Scouts selected to attend are required to demonstrate skills of flexibility, communication, practical engagement and social responsibility, as well as having an international and positive outlook to taking part in this event. 

The last jamboree was held in England in 2007 (the scout centenary year), with 40,000 scouts from around the world attending. Sweden is the host country for next year’s jamboree, being held over 2 weeks in late July/early August (2011), with the Devon unit allocated 36 spaces. A selection camp was held in May, attended by nearly 100 scouts from across Devon, where scouts had to impress selectors for the global gathering by completing a series of team-working exercises. The Mid Devon area was successful in having 4 scouts selected, including James Eddy from Pear Drive, Willand.

James will need to raise over £2,000 to fund his place at the jamboree, and both individually and jointly with his fellow scouts, will be seeking sponsorship and undertaking fundraising activities over the next 9 months. Look out for them in the coming weeks and months as they will be offering their services in activities such car washing, general gardening and many other activities in return for donations to the overall fund.  If anyone would like to know more, is interested in sponsoring James, or would like to utilise his services in return for a financial donation, please call 01884 34381.
Misfortunes, like buses, travel in threes.

INTEGRATED DANCE.
Those people who are, or have children who have a physical or learning disability, might be interested to know that the StopGAP Dance Company, who have twice performed in our Village Hall, will be back in the south-west on the 20th October at The Brewhouse Theatre, Taunton, before flying out to Barcelona. You may, on the other hand, be in perfect health – but every member of the audience cannot help but be immensely inspired by their thrilling, thought-provoking, performance. 
Today is the tomorrow you worried about yesterday.
DEVON DOCTORS.
Just like computers, our bodies tend to ‘go wrong’ just after 5.00pm on a Friday evening when there’s no-one available when you call to sort out the problem. I’ve not read anything about resolving this situation so when a neighbour needed some prescription medication early one Saturday morning I had no idea what to do. Boots in Cullompton told me to ring Devon Doctors out-of-hours GP service on 0845 6710 270. They’ll answer your call and if it sounds urgent, a doctor will telephone you back in 20 minutes. If your call is classed as routine, it’ll be within the hour. The doc will talk you through the problem and if a prescription is required, they’ll tell you it will be available at either Tesco’s or Boots almost immediately.  Ask for a Devon Doctors leaflet in your local surgery.                                                                                       
Hay fever is not to be sneezed at.
POLICE CHANGES.

P.C. Katie Rich is returning as our Neighbourhood Police Officer in September and as there is no Parish Council Meeting in August, I’m afraid this is my last report to you. Of course you still have PCSO Jonathan Sims, who is a credit to Neighbourhood Policing. PC Graham Custance.. (This was announced in the Halberton Newsletter, so I assume Katie will also be covering Willand. Ed)

It is the greatest of all mistakes to do nothing because

 you can do very little. Do what you can.
HERITAGE OPEN DAYS – 11 & 12 SEPTEMBER
Spiceland Quaker Meeting House, nr Prescott, Uffculme, will be open for Heritage Open Days on both Saturday and Sunday afternoons 2-5pm. The Meeting House is the oldest in Devon and a beautiful example of the simplicity of the Quaker way. Set in lovely gardens with far reaching views to the Blackdowns, Spiceland was rebuilt in the early 19th century but retains an original thatched linhay. Wonderful teas with homemade cakes entice visitors to rest a while and enjoy the peace which Spiceland inspires in all who visit. Friends will be on hand to answer questions about the building and Quaker faith and practice. Children are very welcome. There is an accessible toilet and ramped access to the Meeting House. Parking is in the field adjacent, disabled parking outside the Meeting House. A collection will be taken for teas.

Spiceland is signposted from the A38 close to the Culmstock turning and from Uffculme village centre. From the M5 J27, take the A38 towards Wellington. Turn right after a disused Filling Station before you cross over the M5. 

                                                                                                                Pat Bell.
LETTER TO THE PARISH CLERK

Dear Mrs Tracy Leaman, I am currently embarking on a project to collect folklore from Devon, for publication both on a non-commercial internet blog and eventually in a commercial book.  I was wondering if you or your fellow parishioners might know any interesting folklore of your area?  If you do and wish to share it I would be delighted to hear from you.
If you wish any stories etc. to appear on the blog but not the book (or vice versa) please say so (for my personal enjoyment I would still appreciate anything you do not wish to appear on either!). The blog address is here - http://westcountryfolklore.blogspot.com/ It is very much still a work in progress, but will improve with time…..  Yours faithfully,  Thomas Hine (twhine@googlemail.com)

It’s unusual to find a seven-letter word with three ‘u’s.
‘Willand’s got talent  -  back by popular demand!

We are organising a variety evening in the Village Hall on Saturday 9th October to raise money for 
St. Mary’s Church Hall fund and 

Shelter Box
If you would like to audition to take part please telephone organisers Julie and John Atkins on 01884 33668 before 
18th September.

If you would rather be in the audience, then please watch out for posters around the village advising you where to buy 
the tickets. 
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CULM VALLEY METHODISTS

Dear Friends, First of all, I do trust that you all have had a good summer. It has recently been a mixed bag but overall it has been better than the last two summers. However, shortly we will be in the harvest season and we will be giving thanks for God’s faithfulness again. To give thanks, is of course the correct thing to do, in the light of God’s generous love for mankind.
It was the apostle Paul, who said that he could give thanks in all things and not necessarily when he was a recipient of blessings. When writing to the Phillipian Church, he stated that he had learned to be content in all things, and he encouraged the church to rejoice and again to say rejoice. This is of course the ideal and as with all ideals, not easy to fulfil, especially when as with the rest of the country, we are all facing difficult times. This will mean for some loss of employment, and loss of income as a result, which of course will bring pressures that can lead to further problems. For others, it will be illness and the consequences of facing up to an uncertain future..
So will we be able still to give thanks if the tide of life swings against us and be able, as the Apostle claimed he could do and give thanks in all things.  His claim can stand scrutiny, for we all know of his persecution that he had to face from many quarters, yet was still able to be strong in his faith.
Why was this? I believe it was his strong belief that all things work together for good for those who love the Lord. That is not to minimize life’s crisis, but in those storms, there is a higher power who is with us and will never let us go. That’s what Paul knew to be true, and that’s why he could give thanks, not for the situations he was in but for the fact that the living Christ was with him.
May we learn that truth and claim that promise for ourselves and know that He will never leave us or forsake us.  So to all the families and people of Willand, best wishes and may God bless you all.                             Rev Alan Rothwell   

‘ELF’N SAFETY’
It’s said that grandchildren have a way of introducing members of the family to things in life which would otherwise have passed them by. For instance, the television programme CBeebies would not normally have registered as worthwhile viewing. However, it does succeed in keeping an eighteen-month-old quiet for a period of time but unfortunately, the names of the characters, willingly or otherwise, are eventually imprinted on the brain.
On a visit to Argos (bear with me) to pick up a household item, we saw an ‘In the Night Garden’ plastic-handled cutlery set, just right for scooping up scrambled egg and anything else of similar consistency. ‘She’d like that’ we thought, so added it to the original purchase. Walking along afterwards, we noticed the receipt for the item said ‘Age restricted item: 18 years’.

I’m aware the law these days moves in mysterious circles, frequently not of its own making, but I can hardly imagine any local villain risking arrest, or, much more importantly his own ‘street cred’, by carry an inoffensive Upsy Daisy, Igglepiggle, Makka Pakka, Tomliboos or whoever children’s knife, best used for slicing though mashed potato…..                                                            B.H.
Kisses are like balloons – they normally have strings attached.
SUGGESTIONS …..for cutting Government waste can be made via the Treasury’s Spending Challenge website at  www.spendingchallenge.hm-treasury.gov.uk
OVER 60’S CLUB

Our meetings this year, so far, have been very well attended – apart from June but I’ll put that down to holidays. Last month our speaker was Mr Williams, giving us his concluding events about his travels around the coastline of Britain. As usual, he kept us all highly amused. This month we welcome back Miss Peggy Cooke, from Exmouth, with her talk, this time entitled “A lifetime of Tea-Times” which I know will keep us all interested. 
Our next Coffee Morning will be on Saturday September 11th and we do welcome everybody, as we do to our outings. Our ‘Mystery’ trip last month took us all to Dartington, nr Totnes, where there were many small specialist shops and cafes. The glassware shop had some really wonderful colourful objects, before we travelled on to Brixham.  We have been really lucky with the weather this year on all our outings and hope this will continue when we go to Atlantic Village later this month.

Also in September, we will be going to Truro – in October to Salisbury and our final trip of the year will be to Cheltenham in November. Dates and departure times can always be found on the Diary page of this Magazine. My ‘phone number is also inside the front cover.                                  Margaret Atherton
Self-confidence is longhand for bluff.
CAMEO

We have been very busy during the last few weeks, out and about. Several members had a wonderful day at Bicton Gardens and the weather was ideal -the Diners Club enjoyed a really good meal at the Merriemeade in Sampford Peverell – and the Singles Group visited a garden open to the public under the auspicies of the National Garden Scheme. This was at Hangeridge Farmhouse near Wrangway. The gardens were ablaze with colour and Mrs Chave and her daughter made us very welcome. They provided us with tea and the most delicious sponge cakes ever!  The Walking Group had a circular walk around Kentisbeare and ended up in the pub for tea (or so they said!). Their next adventure took them to Oakford and a King Charles spaniel decided he'd like to become a temporary member and accompany them. In spite of all their efforts he would not go home - evidently his owners were out - so they managed to leave him with a neighbour who promised to take him back home later.  They didn't really mind having the dog but they were a bit miffed as they were too late for their cream tea. They always seem to have excitement on their walks, which make them even more enjoyable. We've had two excellent Speakers - Mrs. Lucy Channon, who spoke about her work as a Tour Guide. She had taken parties all over England and the near continent and she'd had some adventures, too. In August the Speaker was Mr. John Brazier from the Organisation Pied Piper who recounted details of being an evacuee along with his brother. They had been billeted in four different homes and he told members about the history of the evacuation saga and about the children sent to Australia for safety, most of them never to return. At the August meeting, Mary was delighted to welcome Lynn who is the daughter of the late Phyllis Pearce, who was one of our most hard-working and popular members for many years.

 
We have a very busy time ahead of us. In September we are going to visit the Devon and Exeter Institute Library, which contains many archives regarding Devon and Exeter and this should be very interesting. A visit to the Brewhouse Theatre in November to see Twelfth Night and also in November a trip to Waitrose in Wellington to take a look behind the scenes.  As a result of changing our annual programme, we are having our A.G.M. in October and have caterers providing us with a cooked meal. This will be followed by entertainment provided by the Committee.  We are getting down to the organisation of our big annual charity Autumn Fayre and Coffee Morning. This year, the charity will be Help for Heroes. Members were asked to start filling and covering boxes for the Surprise Boxes stall - always popular - and to start collecting bric-a-brac and books. As you all know, Cameo are well known for their big annual charity Coffee Mornings and this year we are appealing to all of you to turn out your attics and drawers to see if you can donate something towards this event.  We owe such a huge debt to these young men who put their lives on the line for our safety and unfortunately come home with the most dreadful injuries. Any money raised goes to help rehabilitate these brave young men and of course every penny we raise will go to their appeal. So, if you can donate anything, please contact a Cameo member (and there are a lot of us about!) or if not, please come along to the Village Hall on Saturday 16th October at 10.15 or maybe give a donation.  You will be assured of a very warm welcome, a good cup of coffee and, as usual, plenty of bargains - so please come and help us make this a really huge success.                                                                                                          Betty Penberthy

Sleep like a top and wake up like a jack-in-the-box.
INJURED WILDLIFE – A LETTER TO THE ED.
Dear Brian, I would like to thank everyone for their help and support to us over recent months with donations of cat food and kitchen rolls to assist with the mass amount of wildlife we had in.

With the onset of such fine weather, we have managed to find foster homes for almost all of our hedgehogs. Our now adolescent owl chicks and the tawny owl that came in with a horrific barbed wire injury (complete with a length of barbed wire still attached) are transferring to a large aviary in Axminster to develop flight and wing strength prior to release.  

We have decided that we are going to have a long break from taking in any further creatures and would request that local people make contact with either the RSPCA or the recently opened Wildlife Hospital in Newton Abbot.

We have just experienced our busiest winter ever, absolutely chock-a-block with some 30+ young hedgehogs that required over-wintering, owls that were found collapsed and near to starvation with the cold winter and low food resources, dormice found by cats, rabbits, the tiny fox cubs that needed taking to weaning stage, the injured local swan that needed urgent wing attention that went on to have a wing amputation etc., etc., It seemed crazy that we were so busy, and yet the wildlife unit at West Hatch was apparently very quiet, with little in. 

After 18 years of taking in wildlife from Devon, Somerset and even Dorset, and following this hectic winter, the constant struggle with the costs and demands of caring for so many creatures, (16 tins of cat food every night from October to the end of April just for the hedgehogs, in addition to the dried cat food they needed), and the logistics of having sufficient available, we feel very much on our knees and in need of a break, the first since we started.  

Our situation has not, unfortunately, been helped by the amount of times I have left the house in the morning, only to find a box with a dead or dying creature dumped outside for us to deal with. This has been both upsetting and extremely stressful, particularly when I had little time flexibility, due to attending work appointments and was already running late after the early morning rush of animal care before leaving. 

We will continue the care of those creatures we currently have but we are not going to take in any more.  We intend to give ourselves at least three months from the beginning of July, so as to have some time with our family and do things that most people do during the summer months (without the doorbell heralding the arrival of another creature), do important jobs around the house, to relax and chill out when possible after getting home from work and maybe even get away for a holiday.  With kind regards,   Doreen & Martin Williams
Ed’s note – I really didn’t realise just how lucky we were to have had Doreen and Martin being so efficient and close at hand until I tried to call the RSPCA Control Centre on the number that’s inside the back cover. I gave up after 15 minutes of listening to messages and advertising for their website…...  I easily got through to the Devon Wildlife Hospital in Newton Abbot and they’re very happy to take your calls on 07731 552 909 during normal working hours only, Monday to Friday. The Little Valley Animal Shelter in Exeter, on 01392 439898, are open Monday, Tuesday, Thursday and Friday during working hours, although the West Hatch Animal Rescue Centre, off the A358 west of Taunton might be nearer/easier to get to. They’re available twenty four/seven and their number is 0300 1230721. You might like to cut this paragraph out and keep it handy – I’ve not got room for all the details inside the back cover. On behalf of everyone in Willand, a sincere Thank you, Doreen & Martin, for everything you have done.
WILLAND GARDEN CLUB

By the time you read this article, our annual Flower and Vegetable Show will have come and gone and hopefully been a success. Willand Art Group also participated by holding an exhibition of their paintings. Unfortunately, a hospice fundraising event was organised on the same day, which will have depleted our numbers somewhat. Results of the show will be in the next issue.

Our June slide show was on the flora of Crete and Mr Jewell entertained us in July with a talk and slides of roses, chrysanthemums and some of the shows he has entered.

A team of 6 of us, plus our fan club, went to Otter Nurseries on 14th July for an inter-garden club quiz. Unfortunately, we didn’t do as well as last year, but our fan club reckoned they knew all the answers, so will all be in the team next year! We are also participating in a quiz at Culmstock at the end of July and the annual Pottinger Cup Quiz in October.  Our talk on 8th September will be on Holyford Wood Nature Reserve and in October we will be hearing about the trials of a farm and B&B.  On 18th September, we will be holding a coffee morning at the Village Hall at 10.15. Everyone is welcome to come along.

For further details about the Garden Club and Show, please, email me at candrall an@talktalk.net or phone me on 01884 33828. If you would like me to call you back, just leave a message on my answerphone.                Carol Allan 
Blessed is the man who has his own shedquarters.
THE EUROPEAN EMERGENCY NUMBER 

Imagine you are visiting an EU country, and you need to contact an ambulance, the fire brigade or the police. Would you know which emergency number to call? As Europeans are increasingly travelling for business or leisure, millions of people could be faced with this problem. Fortunately, there is no need to look up and remember the emergency numbers for each EU country you are visiting. Just remember 112!    112 is the European emergency number, reachable from fixed and mobile phones, free of charge, everywhere in the EU – which includes the U.K.
When house-hunting, look more closely at the neighbours

 than at the vendors.
UNWANTED HOUSEHOLD ITEMS?

If you have any unwanted household items to donate to charity - furniture, white electrical goods, beds, anything, it might be worth giving Devon Air Ambulance Trust a ring. If it’s resaleable, they’ll come and collect it from you, on the proviso it is available to them from the ground floor. The Trust’s number is 01392 466666 and they’ll give you the telephone number of Bob Baker (07944 392 664, although you might have to leave a message – he’s a busy guy) and he’ll even collect unwanted mobile ‘phones.
Whilst of the subject  of recycling, not widely known is the list of plastic items that are acceptable at Devon County Council recycling centres – Ashley Tip, near Tiverton , is our nearest. The list they provide is:

All plastic drink and milk bottles (please squash and put the lid back on).

All plastic household cleaning bottles.

Pre-formed biscuit or chocolate box trays.

Plastic sandwich containers.

Yogurt pots, margarine/butter tubs, ready meal containers, etc. 

Plastic fruit containers (NOT polystyrene)

CD’s and cases

Plastic flower pots (clean, please)

Please make sure everything you take along is clean and if it’s not listed above, unfortunately, it’s not acceptable.                                                                   
If you ain’t gonna wannit, it’s time to binnit, innit? Or recycle.

WILLAND VILLAGE HALL
Our new secretary, Hazel Newman, has settled in well and is getting into the routine of bookings. Her phone number is 01884 839008 and her email address hazelmn13@gmail.com. Please contact her if you need to book the hall. I am sending out a plea to all hirers to make sure they fill in a booking form and send it to Hazel. These are available online if you Google Willand Village Hall bookings, or Hazel will send you a paper copy if you don’t have internet access. It does make administration much easier if we have full contact details for hirers and a hard copy to refer back to in case of queries. Please note that bookings are not confirmed until the deposit has been received and acknowledged. This is £30 (or the full booking cost if less than £30).

One recent hirer was confused over the hire fees. Any private individual pays the Class 2 rate for bookings, e.g. for birthday parties. If a private individual hires the hall and an entry charge is made, e.g. for a charity event, concert, workshop or class, the rate charged is Class 3. Charges are shown below and are per hour. Combined rate is charged if there is music, as we cannot let the other rooms.

 Village Hall rates to include kitchen use

	
	Hall
	Comm/Club
	Combined
	Annexe

	Class 1


	5.00
	2.50
	10.00
	3.00

	Class 2


	8.00
	3.50
	15.00
	4.50

	Class 3


	11.00
	4.50
	20.00
	6.00


Licensed Bar: £10.50 – this is NOT a charge for running the bar or obtaining a licence, but for the additional cleaning work required after bars have been held. Hirers are responsible for paying for and obtaining the necessary licences separately. 

Hopefully, our car park will have been resurfaced by the time this article comes out - more details of the funding in the next issue. We have applied to Uffculme Environmental and the Parish Council has offered to pay the 10% fee, but the grant has not yet been confirmed and does not cover the whole cost of the work. We have recently had to have some expensive electrical work done and also repairs to the flat roof. The roof has been damaged by people climbing on it and it is fortunate that they did not fall through it and injure themselves seriously as the flat roof is not strong enough to bear the weight of people running on it.

To help with our fundraising, Frances Wilcox has agreed to organise monthly bingo sessions at the Hall, usually on the second Tuesday of the month. The first will be on 14th September and the next on 12th October. Our Christmas Bingo will be on 30th November. We would be very grateful for the support of any individuals or groups who use the Hall by donating a raffle prize for the bingo. The trustees are very disappointed when fundraising events are not supported by the hundreds of people in the village who use the hall. Without support from the public, we will not be able to keep the Hall going. 

                                                                                                           Carol Allan




When you shut the cat in, don’t encourage it 
to think outside the box.

MUSCARDINUS AVELLANARIUS

The National Trust’s Stourhead Estate, situated where the three counties of Dorset, Somerset and Wiltshire meet, covers an area of about 2650 acres and ranges in habitat from the Wiltshire downs in the east to woodland in the west near King Alfred’s Tower.  My name is Tamsin and I am a Countryside Ranger, which means that I help look after everything on the estate from fencing and hedgerow management to forestry operations and biological monitoring.  Over the nine years that I have worked at Stourhead, I have wondered whether or not the estate is home to one of Britain’s smallest most elusive creatures, the Hazel Dormouse (Muscardinus avellanarius).  Last year I had the chance to find out.

We secured funding to allow us to carry out a survey of the estate, targeting woodland areas where we believed the habitat to be suitable for Dormice.  At Stourhead, we have a fantastic team of volunteers who enjoy working on various projects across the estate, so when I approached them about building “a few” Dormouse nest boxes, they were more than happy to help – 162 nest boxes later, we began our survey!

The Hazel Dormouse (Britain’s only native species of Dormouse) is strictly protected by UK law under the Wildlife and Countryside Act 1981 and is also protected by European law, so you need a licence to be able to check nesting boxes and to be able to handle them.  Working with Frome-based company Environmental Gain, we identified 7 possible locations throughout the woodland to erect our nest boxes.

Dormice are honey coloured with a furry tail and large black eyes which makes them easily distinguishable from other species of mouse and very appealing!  They are nocturnal animals and from about April to November they spend their time off the ground in hedgerows and tree canopies, hardly coming to the ground at all.  During the day they live in nests which they build in tree cavities or shrubs, constructing them from various materials including honeysuckle, moss, leaves and grass. During the winter months, Dormice hibernate on or under the ground, often building their nest from leaf litter.  Due to their elusive, nocturnal lifestyle, they are rarely seen.

Dormice are vulnerable to woodland and hedgerow management operations and as a result of this, numbers and distributional range is thought to have declined by half over the last 100 years.  So our survey aimed to find out firstly, if we have any Dormice and if so where they are!  We put the boxes up in November 2008 and began the box checks in May last year.  Box checking is an art in itself, even finding the boxes could be a challenge – the undergrowth in May is significantly different to that in November!  However, thanks to careful mapping, we located all the boxes and excitingly found 4 Dormice on our first round of checks.  We continued checking the boxes once a month until November and found more Dormice – overall, 17 of our nest boxes were used by Dormice in 5 of the 7 locations we identified originally.
I now hold my own Dormouse handling licence, so we are able to run the project ourselves.  We will continue to survey the estate for Dormice, hopefully finding them in new locations and also monitoring them in areas where we now know they are.  Due to the nature of the National Trust’s work, we are able to manage the woodlands in such a way to encourage Dormice and hopefully increase their population across the estate.

Stourhead is registered with the Peoples Trust for Endangered Species as a dormouse monitoring site and the results of our survey are sent to them for the National Dormouse Monitoring Programme. If anyone would like any more information about Dormice or our project at Stourhead, please don’t hesitate to contact me.                                             tamsin.holmes@nationaltrust.org.uk

Never mind the future – get the rehearsal right first.
WILLAND HISTORY GROUP
The History Group has been keeping busy over the summer months, with another attempt at metal detecting in Archery Field (alas, we are yet to discover a horde of Roman coins or Anglo-Saxon gold – in fact, a couple of rusty farthings would be a good start!), plus we have been collecting new material and continuing various research.
A few weeks ago we had an interesting visit from Mr Robin Sellwood and his sister, Anne, who, as children, spent the Second World War in Willand living with Revd Andrews in the vicarage. Not only did they have many fascinating memories of Willand during the war, but they have loaned us a mini-archive of photos and documents relating to the parish. The Sellwoods were a family of Cullompton tanners, who in the early 1800s married girls from the Binford family (wealthy Willand farmers based at Burn Rew and Pitfield). Mr Sellwood has provided us with family trees and other research into the Binfords, and he also had a photo of Ann Binford (1800-1873), the very last Willand Binford. The Sellwood family were also patrons of Willand Parish Church, and they had close associations with St Mary’s. Mr Sellwood still has many documents and photos regarding Revd Andrews, who was rector from 1918 to 1948. He was a remarkable character - kind, attentive and a popular rector, who has a stained glass window in the Church dedicated to him. At the  beginning of the twentieth century, before coming to Willand, he spent several years as a Christian missionary in China. Among his many experiences, he was caught up in the Boxer Rebellion and had to endure intense grief when his son died. 

The jewel in the crown of the documents loaned to us by Mr Sellwood is the journal kept by Revd Andrews during a missionary expedition down the Yangtse River in 1901-06. The journal includes a unique glimpse at missionary work, as well as providing an evocative picture of China during that era.  For example, Revd Andrews described the landscape whilst travelling up the Yangste on a house boat: “The South bank below Tao-si Kuan (a large temple on a high rock where the river turns at right angles) is one of the loveliest views I have seen. There is primeval nature untouched by man & well covered with vegetation. The captain informs me that it is the home of great serpents & that small boats going near that bank are sometimes attacked & men killed & eaten” (28 Feb 1902). Or, on a visit to Sin-tien-tsi Revd Andrews gave sharp observations during a ferry journey on the river: “Two barrows each having two fat pigs lying on their backs with upturned noses, bound on the barrow, are crossing with us. As they are wheeled on the boat it seems sufficient to turn us over; but no, all are used to the work. But if the pigs should struggle? Well it would upset matters, but Chinese pigs learn passive obedience by being tied up like dogs and beaten for misdemeanour like children. Everyone knows they will not move” (16 June 1904).
The History Group has various activities scheduled for the next couple of months. As associated members of Devon History Society, some group members will be attending a behind-the-scenes tour of Devon Records Office in Exeter.  We are also putting together material for our Exhibition on Saturday 27 November (10am-12 noon, Club Room, Willand Village Hall). Although there will be no overriding theme, we intend to exhibit some of the wealth of new material we have gathered. For example, we have several ‘new’ photos of Tiverton Junction Railway Station and there will be displays on farming in Willand during the 1900s, based on documents and photos from farms at Elm View (Mr Sanders) and The Elms (the Rowe family). There will also be a display of some of the fascinating documents and photos supplied to us by Mr Sellwood, including Revd Andrews and his missionary work.  Finally, we would like to give a warm ‘welcome home’ to Willand exile, Geri Holloway, a keen supporter of the History Group, who has recently moved back to the parish.
If you would like more information about Willand History Group, Friends of Willand History Group, or would like to receive our quarterly newsletter, please feel free to get in touch.

                         James Morrison, 01884 250057 (jamorrison@supanet.com)

Ancestors build a house and posterity 
tries to build another in the garden

AND FINALLY

The article under this heading in the July/August issue has resulted in much correspondence. This has culminated in the following from Dave Huxham, Devon County Council’s Highway Engineer:  “Your assumptions regarding Muxbeare lane are correct, in that the cost of permanently reinstating the carriageway between the residential area and Pitt Farm, would outweigh the benefits, at present.  As I recall, the carriageway was improved at the time the new cycleway link to the Parkway was opened, but only by importing planings. This section of road has always been vulnerable to flooding, hence the deterioration which has been accelerated by the winter weather.  Until such time as a permanent solution can be funded, it was deemed prudent to close this section of the lane and it has therefore been submitted for inclusion on an area wide Road Traffic Order for temporary closure to vehicular traffic. The repairs recently undertaken are to maintain the access for cyclists wishing to use the track between Willand and NCN 3 via Parkway”

There have also been other official Highways notifications this past month, of which residents may wish to make a note, if you haven’t already seen the details. The first is from Tuesday 31st August 2010 to Tuesday 7th September 2010 between the hours of 08:00 and 18:00. “No person shall cause or permit any vehicle to proceed on the sections of affected roads except for access to land or premises on or adjacent to those length of roads. Roads affected  - Somerlea and Fir Close, Willand. The alternative, signed, route for vehicles will be via - Somerville Road - South View Road - Silver Street and vice versa. This temporary restriction is considered necessary to enable essential highway maintenance works”
Yet another is probably going to be on the night of September 6th or 7th, between 8.00pm and 5.00am. The Highways Agency will be closing the Southbound entry slip-road onto the M5 at Junction 27. They are asking anyone who wishes to join the Motorway at that junction to travel up to Wellington and get onto the southbound lane there. You and I know they will almost certainly drive through Willand and get on at Cullompton, because there will be no-one to stop them.

The third is from Monday 20th September 2010 to Wednesday 22nd September 2010, both dates inclusive, when between the hours of 22:00 and 05:00, all weight restrictions on the B3181, between Willand and Cullompton will be suspended. This temporary restriction is considered necessary to enable the Highway Agency to divert traffic during maintenance works on the northbound carriageway at Junction 28 of the M5. So, during this time, ALL northbound traffic will be coming through Willand.
WILLAND DIARY            
SEPTEMBER
Thursday       2nd .       CAMEO  Dartmoor National Park.   W.V.H.,      7.15pm

Sunday          5th          Bridwell Park Country Fair

Monday         6th          Culm District Flower Club                W.V.H.,      2.00pm

Tuesday         7th         Willand Singers,         t. Mary’s Church Hall      11.00am

Tuesday         7th         Willand Rovers Bingo                       W.V.H.,      7.30pm

Wednesday    8th         Garden Club,  Holyford Wood Nature Reserve    7.15pm

Thursday       9th          Over 60’s Club                                   W.V.H.,     2.15pm

Saturday       11th         Over 60’s Coffee Morning                 W.V.H.,   10.15am

Sat/Sunday  11/12th     Spicelands Heritage Open Day      Uffculme

Tuesday        14th         Willand Village Hall Bingo              W.V.H.,      7.30pm

Friday           17th         Cowgirl Twisters                               W.V.H.,      8.00pm

Saturday       18th         Garden Club Coffee Morning           W.V.H.,     10.15am

Saturday       18th         Youth Club Car Boot Sale                 W.V.H.,

Monday        20th         Over 60’s Club Outing to Truro         W.V.H.,     9.00am

Tuesday        21st         Willand Rovers Bingo                        W.V.H.,     7.30pm

Saturday       25th         Culm Valley Model Railway Exhib.  W.V.H.    10.00am
OCTOBER
Tuesday          5th            Willand Rovers Bingo                        W.V.H.,      7.30pm

Thursday        7th        CAMEO   Annual General Meeting   W.V.H.,      6.00pm
Saturday         9th        Willand’s Got Talent,                         W.V.H., 

Tuesday        12th       Willand Village Hall Bingo                 W.V.H.,     7.30pm 

Wednesday   13th       Willand Garden Club Trials of a farm and B&B   7.30pm

Thursday      14th         Over 60’s Club Harvest Festival        W.V.H.,      2.15pm
Friday           15th       Cowgirl Twisters                                W.V.H.

FRIDAY      15TH CUT-OFF FOR INPUT TO THE NOVEMBER MAG.
Saturday       16th       CAMEO ‘Help for Heroes’ Coffee Morning        10.15am

Sunday         17th       St. Mary’s Church Service,                 W.V.H.,     10.15am

Tuesday        19th       Willand Rovers Bingo                        W.V.H.,      7.30pm
Wednesday   20th       StopGAP Dance Company–Brewhouse Theatre, Taunton
Sunday          24th      Coldharbour Mill Steam-Up.            Uffculme

Monday        25th       Over 60’s Outing to Salisbury            W.V.H.,      9.00am
Saturday       30th       Youth Club Bingo                               W.V.H.
NOVEMBER
Monday         1st        Culm District Flower Club                 W.V.H.,       2.15pm
Tuesday        2nd        Willand Rovers Bingo                        W.V.H.,       7.30pm
Thursday       4th        CAMEO   Met. Office                        W.V.H.,       7.15pm[image: image4][image: image5][image: image6]









